Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
March 13, 2017
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, March 13, 2017 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, Burton Seymour Jr., Hubert Pritchard and Scott Brown. Also present, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden and four (4) residents. 
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

      A) Started street sweeping

      B)  Intersection clean up

      C)  All highway personnel attended a required “Dig-Safely” Seminar on March 8,                          
2017. 

Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that the Dig Safely seminar had over 500 participates.  
The Highway Superintendent advised the Board that the Highway Department is ready for the storm.
Councilperson Seymour asked how the new pickup was running.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that they are still waiting for the permanent plates and the lettering to be done.  The truck is not currently being used.  The plow for the new truck is being stored in the Fire Departments garage as there is no room in the highway garage.
Councilperson Seymour inquired as to the purchase of the flatbed.  The Highway Superintendent replied that truck #10 needed a new box and they decided to go with a flatbed.
Councilperson Pritchard asked if any resolution had been made concerning the brackets needed to install the new mower.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that he did find a manufacturer in New Jersey who has these mower mounts and can install them.  He will be taking the tractor there.  This way the brackets and installation will be under warrantee. 
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;
The Exemptions are in and he and Warren are working to input them into the computer.  The equalization rate for the Town is going down slightly to 63.5%.  Sole Assessor Szarek stated that the Assessor’s Office and the Codes Office would like to jointly purchase one of the old pickup trucks the Highway Department is getting rid of.  The Board explained that those pickups have outlived their usefulness and it would not be cost effective to keep one due to insurance and repair costs. 
Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the problems the Town of New Hartford is having with the Sangertown Mall and their assessment.  A newspaper article indicated that New Hartford is considering doing a re-evaluation to rectify the situation.  Councilperson Hebbard asked the Sole Assessor what advantages a re-evaluation would provide the Town.  Sole Assessor Szarek indicated that if the Assessor is doing his job properly a re-evaluation brings very little to the table and are extremely costly.  A short discussion followed.
The Supervisor thanked Sole Assessor Szarek for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	Dec-16
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	2/8/2017
	2017-0002
	Cologero
	John
	4555 NYS Rt. 233
	327.000-6-45.2  
	Demo
	$20.00

	2/14/2017
	2017-9997
	Haggerty
	James
	6416 Cooper St.
	313.000-1-11.3
	Storage
	$120.00

	2/28/2017
	2017-0003
	McDonough
	Eric
	6506 NYS Tr. 5
	325.000-1-37.1
	Sign
	$40.00

	2/28/2017
	2017-0004
	Richmond
	Michael
	7421 E. Main St.
	303.003-1-8
	Apt. Bldg.
	$972.00


Codes Officer Thieme stated that the total for February was $1,152.00 and the permit for the four (4) unit apartment building accounts for most of the February revenue.  Mr. Thieme added that the Lewis House has been completely demolished and he has not heard anything from Dollar General yet.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;
Month: February 2017

Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly and quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests and 1 emergency UFPO.

· Shut the water off at 5453 Rte 233 - Cellar had broken water lines and was full of water.

· Getting 2 quotes to hook up water to a house on Rte 233.

· Ordered replacement batteries for MTU unit up on the water storage tank.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly and quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 1 Emergency UFPO (tree broke telephone pole – needed replacing)

Spencer Settlement Water District

Completed monthly and quarterly sampling requirements – no issues
Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that he received a written request from the owners of 5453 State Route 233 to shut off the water.  Apparently the individual living there do not have the permission of the owners to do so.  He instructed Ted Flint to comply with the request.  A short discussion followed.
Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;
In February we loaned out 1093 items, registered seven new patrons, and purchased eighteen new books for $381.94. On February 13, 2017 the Book club read and discussed "Before the fall" by Harley Noah. 
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.
Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;
Attorney Mattacola stated that he has reviewed the deed for the Lowell Property.  There are two (2) deeds.  The Town’s deed has no restrictions against it, so he advised the Board that they can do whatever they want with the property.

Attorney Mattacola stated that he has heard nothing from the County regarding Workers Compensation.
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In February, the Town Clerk’s office sold five (5) new dog licenses and renewed fifty-nine (59) individual dog licenses for $468.00.  Of that, $78.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $390.00, which includes $4.00 in late fees. 

On February 7, 2017, twenty-four (24) late notices were sent out for dogs due in January 2017.  Renewal notices for sixty (60) dogs due in March were sent out on February 24, 2017.

There was $535.00 in sporting licenses sold in February.  Of that, the Town received $5.89 in commission.  $529.11 was sent to the NYS DEC.

There were no marriage licenses sold.  Eight (8) certified copies were issued for $80.00.  Eight (8) fire inspection payments were received for $400.00. 

Six (6) permanent handicapped permits and three (3) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Two (2) building permits, one (1) storage permit and one (1) demolition permit were issued in the month of February totaling $1,152.00. 

Communications received:

1. NYMIR- denial of claim submitted by Jbobani Castro for damage to vehicle.

2. Bookkeeper- sales tax comparison chart. 
3. Oneida County Board of Elections- poll site agreement.  
4. Supervisor- request to National Grid for street light installation, Seymour Lane and NYS Rt. 233.
5. NYS Dept. of Agriculture & Markets- Dog Control Officer inspection report.
6. Comp Alliance- offering June billing cycle.  
Checks received:

1. County of Oneida

           sales tax  -1st quarter
            
$333,972.93

2. County of Oneida





            
$  49,936.98 

3. Westmoreland Central School               fuel


            
$    6,430.38

4. Westmoreland Justice Court

January 2017-Justice Bowers 
$    7,958.00

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

January 2017-Justice Ossont  
$  11,235.00              

6. Mary Novak



park rental

             $          25.00        

7. Westmoreland Fire District

Comp payment

$  42,049.46 

8. Westmoreland Fire District

fuel



$        630.32         

9. Leatherstocking Abstract

water search


$          20.00   

10. County of Oneida






$ 105,630.00 

11. Clark Mills Fire District

fuel


             $          20.45

12. Clark Mills Fire District

fuel


             $        131.21
The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Hebbard presented each Board member with a copy of an e-mail he received from C. Jack Dodson with the results of the hydraulic model and confirming the location and height of the proposed water storage tank for the anticipated water extension.  C. Jack Dodson advised Councilperson Hebbard that this project will increase fire protection as well as water service.  Mr. Dodson estimates the cost of the project to run between 6.5 to 7 million with 4.5 million coming from a long term no interest loan, 2 million in grant money and $500,000.00 from MVWA.
Councilperson Pritchard commented that the State is slashing grant funding.  Councilperson Hebbard stated the C. Jack Dodson was speaking of Economic Development Grants.  These grants require three (3) participated in order to apply, so it is imperative that MVWA sign on.
Discussion continued on the need for another water storage tank.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that Mr. Dodson told him a water storage tank is necessary if the Town of Kirkland is included in this project.

Councilperson Hebbard stated that the softball field at the Town Park is in bad shape. Councilperson Hebbard has been getting quotes on the mix, but it is very expensive. Maintenance Supervisor for Westmoreland Central School Randy Rundle has agreed to drag the field this year to try and smooth it out.  Next year the entire field needs to be leveled off so he does not want to put a lot of money into it this year.  Highway Superintendent advised Councilperson Hebbard to call Poland Sand and Gravel.  Superintendent Eddy stated he thinks they have the infield mix and that is where the Town purchases their sand.  
Councilperson Brown stated he has been investigating the solar panel issue.  He has found that NYS Codes Law 516R fundamentally covers the entire issue.  He will continue to investigate and report back with his findings.

Supervisor Eisnor stated he has a quote from MVWA for the installation of new meters in the Westmoreland Water District.  The quote is basically what we had expected but does include $4,000.00 for a tower.  MVWA has agreed to put the tower on the water Tower.

Councilperson Pritchard asked how MVWA will handle the installation of commercial meters.  There are a lot of businesses in the Westmoreland Water District as well as the Thruway Plaza and commercial meters are substantially more expensive and have larger lines than household meters.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he would contact MVWA and address this issue.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Clerk has been working with Oneida County Personnel to resolve our Town’s position list.  Each Board member was presented with the following:
A resolution to abolish-

Assessor



PTWML-069

Vacant since 1999

Assessor



PTWML-071

Vacant since 1999

Codes Enforcement Officer

PTWML-075

We currently have two

Building Inspector


PTWML-023

We currently have two

Clerk (water)



PTWML-079



Recreation Director


PTWML-058

(now using Recreation Attendant)

Town Attorney


PTWML-074

We currently have two 

Fire Inspector



PTWML-026

We currently have two

Clerk




PTWML-086

This will leave us with 

1- Animal Control Officer (1)




2- Assessor (1)






3- Assistant Codes Enforcement Officer (1)

4- Bookkeeper (1)



20. Member Planning Board (5)

5- Budget Officer (1)



21. Member Zoning Board (5)

6- Building Inspector (1)



22. Member of Board of Assessment 








Review (3)

7- Cleaner (1)




23. Office Specialist 1 (1)

8- Clerk (9)    2 vacant



24. Recreation Attendant (1)

9- Codes Enforcement Officer (1)

25. Secretary to Planning (1)

10- Codes Enforcement Officer Trainee (1)
26. Secretary to Zoning (1)

11- Councilperson (4)



27. Senior Library Clerk (1)

12- Court Attendant (1)



28. Supervisor (1)




13- Deputy Town Clerk (1)


29. Tax Collector (1)

14- Deputy Highway Superintendent (1)

30. Town Attorney (1)

15- Deputy Town Supervisor (1)


31. Town Clerk (1)

16- Motor Equipment Operator (5)

32. Town Historian (1)

17- Town Superintendent of Highways (1)
33. Town Justice (2)

18- Heavy Equipment Operator (3)

34. Water Meter Reader (2)

19- Fire Inspector (1)



35. Laborer (1)









36. Water Treatment Plant Operator 









(2)

In addition I would like to respectfully ask the Board to consider retroactively reinstating, effective January 18, 2013; the Seasonal Part-time MEO position abolished by Board Resolution in 2013 in error.  This position is still currently being used by the Highway Department. 

42 After a short discussion, Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to abolish 
Assessor



PTWML-069

Vacant since 1999

Assessor



PTWML-071

Vacant since 1999

Codes Enforcement Officer

PTWML-075

currently have two

Building Inspector


PTWML-023

currently have two

Clerk (water)



PTWML-079



Recreation Director


PTWML-058

(now using Recreation Attendant)

Town Attorney


PTWML-074

currently have two 

Fire Inspector



PTWML-026

currently have two

Clerk




PTWML-086
and to retroactively reinstate, effective January 18, 2013; the Seasonal Part-time MEO position abolished by Board Resolution in 2013 in error.  This position is still currently being used by the Highway Department.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that our sales tax revenues increased by $31,000.00 this quarter.
43 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

44 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the minutes of February 13, 2017 as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
45 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #49 through #79 totaling $82,340.18.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
46 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #70 through #98, which total $26,699.92.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

47 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Tindall Water District


voucher #4-#5

which total          $  7,320.11
Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #16-#24
which total
    $57,704.58   

Spencer Water District

voucher #4

which total          $    228.00

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the next regular meeting will be held on April 10, 2017 at 6:30 pm.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Mr. Scott Tarkowski, President of the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association addressed the Board staying that another fundraiser id planned at the Westmoreland Town Park on June 3, 2017.  The Association currently has between $6,000.00 and $7,000.00 in their account, mainly from donations.  They estimate they will need approximately $20,000.00 to finish restorations, install pump and filtration equipment.
Mr. Tarkowski stated that he has examined the meter at the pool and it is intact.  The break was in the water line before the meter and the water line will be repaired in early spring.
Mr. Randy Rundall, Maintenance Supervisor for Westmoreland Central School; stated that he feels the repairs to the softball field at the Park should take place before the season begins.  The field is rather dangerous as is.  Mr. Rundall stated he will help any way he can. 
Supervisor Eisnor then re-convened to the regular session.

48 Councilperson Brown advanced a motion to enter into executive session at 7:32 pm to discuss personnel issues in the Codes Department.   All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

At 8:15 pm, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the regular session.

49 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to appoint Brad Smith as Codes Enforcement Officer on a probationary basis pending authorization from the County and a favorable reference from the Town of Forestport.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded this motion. All Board members present voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor asked for the Boards opinion on who should pay the EDU charges for the Pool.  The Board decided unanimously that all charges should be the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association’s responsibility.
Councilperson Hebbard posed the question on how much longer the Board is going to give the Association to get the pool up and running.  Councilperson Pritchard answered stating if they don’t open this year their donations will dry up.
50 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:25 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick, Town Clerk
